

Protokoll der 1. ordentlichen Sitzung des 22. Studierendenparlaments



Datum: 10.12.2019

Ort: R. 1.09.1.12

Präsidium: Vivien Pejic, Linus Beyer, Florian Rumprecht

StuPa Mitglieder			AStA Mitglieder		
Grüner Campus	Yannik Fritz		Finanzen	Bahne Brand	anwesend
	Sandra-D. Heidbrecht			Rasan Ali	anwesend
	Kai Ebert	anwesend	Antirrasismus	Ainhwa Davila	anwesend
F.U.C.K. UP	Florian Rumprecht	anwesend		Angelo Camufingo	anwesend
UP.rising	Theresa Hradilak	anwesend	Geschlechterpolitik	Leonie Gerhäuser	entschuldigt
	Marc Rosenau	anwesend		Doro König	anwesend
	Jessica Obst	entschuldigt	Campuspolitik	Selina Syed	anwesend
	Julian Baumann	anwesend		Jannis Göckede	anwesend
BEAT	Dulguun Shirchinbal	anwesend	Hochschulpolitik	Jonathan Wiegers	anwesend
	Hanna Dieterich	anwesend	Sozialpolitik	Michał Łuszczzyński	anwesend
LHG	Clara Baeumer	entschuldigt	Kulturpolitik	Ferdinand Lamprecht	
	Gerrit Herrmann	entschuldigt		Maximilian Mindl	anwesend
RCDS	Jörn Weber		Bildungspolitik	Philipp Okonek	anwesend
	Matea Krolo	anwesend	Umwelt und Verkehr	Richard Schwarz	
GHG	Jana Uffenkamp	anwesend		Hanna Große Holtrup	anwesend
	Linus Beyer	anwesend	Öffentlichkeitsarbeit	Lisa-M. Maliga	anwesend
	Michael Mühl	anwesend			
	Moritz Schneider	anwesend			
	Melanie Litta	anwesend			
Juso HSG	Andrea Jantzen	entschuldigt	Gäste	Nil	Norman Brackmann
	Jasper Wiezorek	anwesend		Christian Johst	
DIE LINKE.SDS	Vivien Pejic	anwesend	AStA Bewerber*In	Jan-Ole Hadenfeldt	
	Aaron Warnecke	anwesend		The Cosmopolitan Youth (ohne Mandat)	Luzie Freitag
	Saskia Schober	anwesend	Theodore McLarthy		
	Marina Savvides	anwesend	Iuliia Zazorina		
	Tobias Drauschke	entschuldigt	Sonstige	Okoro Chukwidi	
The Cosmopolitan Youth	Shubham Mamgain	anwesend			

1. Begrüßung und Feststellung der Beschlussfähigkeit/Greeting and determination of the quorum

19 Anwesende, 2 Gäste - Beschlussfähig

2. Beschluss der Tagesordnung und Bestätigung des Protokolls der Sitzung 19.11.2019 /Agenda decision and confirmation of the protocol 19.11.2019

AStA Struktur Antrag von Tillman -> Initiativanträge
RPA ist nicht da - aber wir sprechen trotzdem drüber

Abstimmung Agenda: (18/0/0) angenommen

Altes Protokoll

Vorletzte Seite unter 5.9 - Jessica sagte, dass ihre Aussage "there is a decription for this work" sich auf Netzpolitik bezieht.

S.3 "do you lern English?" -> eher "do you learn german"

Annahme des alten Protokolls: (18/0/0) angenommen

3. Berichte

3.1 StuPa Präsidium

RPA.Kandidat*innen sind nicht da (krankheitsbedingt)

Rücktritte & Nachrückende:

20.11.2019 Die LINKE.SDS: Tilman Kolbe	→ Marina Savvides
20.11.2019 Die LINKE.SDS: Sabrina Arneth	→ Cassandra Ortmann
20.11.2019 Die LINKE.SDS: Cassandra Ortmann	→ David Schmiele
20.11.2019 Die LINKE.SDS: David Schmiele	→ Tobias Drauschke
02.12.2019 RCDS: Cedric Kortenbruck	→ Jörn Weber

3.2 AStA

Schriftliche Rechenschaftsberichte liegen vor. (siehe Sitzungsmappe vom 10.12.2019)

3.3 VeFa:

Es gibt keine Berichte aus der VeFa.

3.4 Weitere Berichte:

Es gibt keine weiteren Berichte.

4. Gäste

4.1 Rechnungsprüfungsausschuss / audit committee:

Die Kandidat*innen sind nicht anwesend - Sollen sich die Bewerber*innen noch vorstellen oder können wir sie gleich wählen?

Florian Rumprecht (F.U.C.K.UP): Gleich wählen weil wir zwei brauchen und es nicht mehr Bewerbungen gibt.

Marc Rosenau (UP.rising): Es kandidieren die gleichen Personen wie letztes mal - also sehe ich kein Problem gleich zu wählen.

Vivien Pejic (LINKE.SDS): Not the same persons. Would be great to at least have met them in person once.

Julian Baumann (UP.rising): Sie sind vom Prof vorgeschlagen und wir sind spät dran, also könnten die erst im Januar starten und dann ist es fraglich ob der Bericht in der Legislatur fertig wird.

Michael Mühl (GHG): Abstimmung ob wir heute wählen wollen.

Vivien Pejic: Asking who is for voting in secret.

Theresa Hradilak (UP.rising): That is not necessary.

Linus Beyer (GHG): Antrag auf geheime Abstimmung.

Every personal vote must be secret. Ballots are given to parliament. 14 votes are needed (§3 VI StuPa-GO)

Jennifer Winter: 15 ja, 2 Enthaltungen, 1 ungültig – gewählt/elected

Lukas Blauth: 15 ja, 2 Enthaltungen, 1 ungültig – gewählt/elected

4.1 Mensaausschuss / canteen committee:

Vivien Pejic: In the last session there has been a request - but the person is not here. Any other questions?

Julian Baumann: Do we need to elect somebody?

Theresa Hradilak: Is the seat empty at the moment?

Vivien Pejic: No, we elected two persons last year. We should contact them on whether they are still active in the Mensaausschuss. But as long as there is no new applicant there is no need to vote anybody today.

4.3 Nil Umbau / Nil Conversion

Florian Rumprecht: Last time there was a question about the concept and costs. You can find it in the map of today's session. We can vote about that later. I just wanted to give you the information.

4.4 THC International Project

Shubham wants to propose an idea. Auf TOP 5.4 verschoben.

5. Anträge / proposals

5.1 Haushalt der Studierendenschaft / Student body budget

Vivien Pejic: There has been a protocol but finances wants more security. That's why we do it again.

Bahne Brand (AStA-Finzen): Ich lasse nochmal kurz über den Haushalt abstimmen. Am 19.

September 2019 stand im Protokoll kein Haushalt. Wenn mich jemand fragt, kann ich die Legitimation meines jetzigen Haushalts nicht herleiten.

Es gab also einen formalen Fehler - daher habe ich jetzt die Bitte das abzusichern. Der Haushalt hat sich nicht geändert, es ist also quasi nur eine formale Abstimmung.

Theresa Hradilak: How much money do we have as reserve funds?

Bahne Brand: Ca. 158.000€ in den Rücklagen - but it is not shown in the summary.

Luzie Freitag (Gast): Who decides how much the students pay?

Bahne Brand: Das würde ich dann mit der Unileitung absprechen. Sie erhebt ja die Beiträge.

Vivien Pejic: That was decided by the last parliament and is therefore no subject of debate anymore.

Today we would only be confirming the student body budget once more. Actually, it is possible to reconstruct everything, but there is no damage in just confirming them once more.

Jasper Wiezorek (Jusos): Frage zu BrandStuVe - wo kommt das Geld her, bisher nicht im HH aber auch noch nicht beschlossen

Bahne Brand: Wir können justieren. Hier ist das ohne Summe aufgeführt. Aber das spricht nicht gegen den BrandStuVe-Antrag an sich.

Abstimmung über den HH: (19/0/0) - angenommen /accepted

5.2 [S2006] BrandStuVe

Jonathan Wieggers (AStA - Hochschulpolitik): I am here for my proposal to confirm the treaty with the BB student council. What is it? It represents students in higher education. We need to cooperate with them because it is a connection point between students and the education politics of the

countries of Germany. There are meetings of ministers that we attend. The BrandStuVe organizes meetings of students. The volume is 650€ per semester which the students of the universities of Potsdam pay for financing the speakers council of two person for Brandenburg.

Theresa Hradilak: Do you know how the money each uni pays is determined?

Jonathan Wieggers: Because one of the speakers is from FHP maybe the part they are paying is higher, but this is just speculation because I wasn't elected when the finances were made.

Michael Mühl: You got a really good deal. In the SdS it says we have to pay 11 cents per student which would be like 2000€ but we pay just 650€.

Jonathan Wieggers: It is good deal and i think we can keep that.

Marina Savvides (DIE LINKE.SDS): Who would represent UP at BrandStuVe?

Jonathan Wieggers: AStA would do it, but it is open for guests and students. But only the AStA has the right to vote.

Vivien Pejic: Could the AStA implement not only representation in general but representation e.g. in a democratic way to their Satzung? That the student body has more meaning behind it.

Jonathan Wieggers: I will try to implement it in the next meeting.

Jörn Weber (RCDS): Ist auch StuPa-Mitglied darin möglich und nicht nur AStA?

Jonathan Wieggers: All student councils become member, but it is traditional more a council of all AStAs because they are the executives. But we are always open for advices.

Vivien Pejic: I would suggest to make that clear to the regulation, because in §3 doesn't mean AStA only.

Jonathan Wieggers: It is still in progress, most is done by the 2 speakers but they also work for AStA which makes it difficult to make fast progress.

Michael Mühl: Wouldn't it be possible to send multiple people, like 1 AStA and 1 StuPa or something?

Jonathan Wieggers: I will ask that question at the next meeting on Thursday of the student council. We can send one representative.

Vivien Pejic: The regulation have to be interpreted: Since they connect AStAs of Germany we should not mix parliament and AStA.

Florian Rumprecht: The BrandStuVe is young and haven't accomplished much yet, so I think it is a good idea to keep it open, especially when only asta people are members it could be too much work for the people. The university of Potsdam has one vote but we can send more people.

Vivien Pejic: The AStA is elected by the StuPa, we talk to them so we could keep it as simple as possible.

Florian Rumprecht: Which projects do you plan and did you intend to use your budget for campaigns?

Jonathan Wieggers: The current project is the change of traffic in Brandenburg (BB). BB is one of the main players, we have a peoples initiative on that. Further plans are the organization of state conference plus. I want it to be in Potsdam because it is a nice place.

We can connect with other universities there. Sebastian Zapper is in the head of FZS. We could be member there.

"Volksinitiative Verkehrswende Brandenburg" & "State conference Plus" next summer in Potsdam (personal project).

Florian Rumprecht: I would like to see some projects for student housing. The state promised to do it big time and the BrandStuVe can put pressure on them.

Jonathan Wieggers: 20% student housing was promised from ministers. BrandStuVe will look for that!

Voting on joining BrandStuVe and 650€ Budget: (17/0/2) angenommen/accepted

5.3 [S2007] AStA-Klausurtagung / AStA closed conference

Ainhoa Davila (AStA - AntiRa): Sorry, I forgot to do it in English. To get a political consensus, to communicate, to get a position toward the students and the world we want to do a closed sitting. We will come together and focus on things we have to concentrate on. Which projects do we support?

What is our political direction? The meeting will be the from December 13th to 15th. We will meet at Quecke. It's a nonprofit house in BB. As I mentioned it will be a good project and it will make us better.

And why do we drive all the way to Cöthen? We want to have the meeting without distraction. Last time we did it in KuZe. The people were in the city and did not concentrate so we need Cöthen. It costs 15€/person/night. I said we are 20 people in the AStA, it is actually 16 who will come. We need a person for moderation, because otherwise you can't take part if you are the moderator. We got two persons for that.

We do not have time to cook. So we need to bring two people to cook for us. They need to stay there, too and we will pay them for that. The house is not really accessible from the train station. We need a transporter for freight (e.g. food).

Julian Baumann: Ich möchte anmerken, dass im HH nur 4 euro pro Person pro Tag angelegt sind. Eure Reise kostet aber mehr.

Luzie Freitag: Regionales Bioessen ist ein gutes Argument.

Vivien Pejic: That's why we make the decision in the end. I think it is a good project and important for the AStA.

Ainhoa Davila: Costs for food was a just a rough calculation and if it were fewer than it would also be okay.

Jörn Weber: Zu den Fahrtkosten: Wie kommt ihr zum Bahnhof, wie die Fracht? Nur eine Person mit Gepäck und der Rest läuft?

Ainhoa Davila: Yes, almost everyone of us will walk the 30 minutes. We should limit the cost so we should do the walking.

Theresa Hradilak: I like that you like to use regional food and it shows that the FLF don't give enough money to do so. We should change that.

Julian Baumann: Ich finde super, dass es regional ist. Aber ich finde, dass wir den FLF ändern sollten, wenn dann regional gekauft wird.

Michael Mühl: Is it 1000€, or 800€ or 1800€ for moderation?

Ainhoa Davila: There are now 16 AStA-Referent*innen and that's why there will be less costs. Also one moderation person is sick so only one is left and it would cost 1x600€. I checked it last week, food transport is also a topic (maybe the Freilandauto or maybe we rent car from Geoökologie) so that's why the calculation of the costs is not finished yet.

Vivien Pejic: I would suggest to keep 20 persons for the AStA because we might elect a new AStA member.

Marc Rosenau (UP.rising): Who does the moderation?

Ainhoa Davila: We asked a former AStA-member who knows the structure of us.

Florian Rumprecht: Let's do 2000€, is it ok?

Ainhoa Davila: 2100€ would be better to get some space - the rest of the money will return anyway.

Julian Baumann: How much did the last seminar cost? It's a lot...

Ainhoa Davila: We tried to save as much as possible and you can't really compare it to last year.

Vivien Pejic: That is what I meant. They did not have time to get everything done. So the 2100€ seem reasonable. 16 persons + 80 transport moderation 600 - suggest to vote

Julian Baumann: Ich komme auf nur auf 1700€ - können wir noch einmal die Gesamtsumme hören.

Vivien Pejic: We get 1996€ and the 100€ to have some space is reasonable but don't necessary needs to be used.

Ainhoa Davila: 2100€ would be okay.

Abstimmung über Abstimmung: (15/2/2) – angenommen

Abstimmung über 2100€: (15/2/2) – angenommen

5.4 Englisch im StuPa / English at StuPa

Luzie Freitag: Suggest emails in german and additional in english. Now it is not attractive for germans anymore.

Vivien Pejic: Good point. I take to take that point in my proposal.

Fist proposal is changing the GO to add GO-Antrag für language translating to make it sure.

Second proposal Workingroup: Übersetzung der Satzung sodass internationale Studis auch wissen was geht - natürlich ist die Übersetzung nicht rechtskräftig aber ein wichtiger Schritt zum Sichern der Partizipation. Shubham for example has Luzie who translates.

Julian Baumann: Ist die 10 Tagesfrist für GO-Änderung eingehalten?

Präsidium: Mail kam am 02. Dezember (also nicht fristgerecht).

Vivien Pejic: Wir schieben das auf die nächste Sitzung und beschließen das dann als ersten Antrag.

Marina Savvides: Es wäre schön das jetzt wegzuhaben, aber wenn die Frist nicht reicht dann ist das so.

Vivien Pejic: Antrag 2 ist aber noch im Rennen.

Marina Savvides: Should we make a deadline for translate the orders?

Vivien Pejic: No pressure. It is a long term project and an open workgroup which updates the StuPa.

Marina Savvides: It would influence people to participate or not.

Hanna Dieterich (BEAT): Who will do the coordination?

Vivien Pejic: The first step is to create the workgroup, a second the group should decide how to coordinate themselves.

Abstimmung Übersetzung der Satzungen: (19/0/0) angenommen/accepted

Marina, Theodor (THC), Michael, Vivien, Luzie, Philipp, Moritz would like to be a am member of the wokrgroup.

5.5 AStA Wahl

Antrag von Tilman zur AStA Struktur (unterstützt von Vivien Pejic).

Shubham Mamgain: One of our party wants to apply for international Referat, it had 2 seats last time but in the suggestion it is just one.

Marina Savvides: No change - it is a misunderstanding.

Vivien Pejic: Send us the application. We also need someone to support it - I would do it and take the Shubham proposal to upgrade the international Ref from 1 to 2 persons.

Shubham Mamgain: Actually, there are no applicants for international department so we should advertise for applications.

Julian Baumann: Letztes mal wurde gesagt, dass der AStA nicht so riesig werden soll.

Ein stimmberechtigtes Mitglied verlässt den Saal (21:05 Uhr, UP.rising)

Vivien Pejic: Take the change back and we will look what the future brings because there is just one application for international - later Shubam can change the structure again if needed since we have to advertise it anyway.

Antrag SDS zur Behandlung annehmen: (17/0/1) angenommen

Shubham Änderungsantrag AStA wie bei Tilman, nur Struktur International +1 zur Behandlung annehmen: (12/1/4) angenommen

21:11 Dulguun geht

Shubham Mamgain: We want to propose a idea. Meeting with international office and they want to do a trip around eastern Europe and Asia. The UP is providing the finances for maybe 50 students and it would be a nice opportunity to feel the international spirit and connect to the students and for future leaders to connect. 300.000€ university budget for international projects would pay for that.

Vivien Pejic: Idea is clear and we appreciate the idea. The AStA can do the further work and we need

to keep an eye on the time.

Theresa Hradilak: You said you get 300.000€. Where do you get that from?

Shubham Mamgain: That money is accessible worldwide. We just have to ask for the many at that organization.

Vivien Pejic: Please send the information to the StuPa so we are all informed.

Hanna Dieterich: You ask to get 2 people to international department and one person would be responsible for that?

Julian Baumann: Would one person be enough to coordinate that?

Shubham Mamgain: I think we need two people.

Vivien Pejic: Have you talked to the AStA about this?

Shubham Mamgain: I have not talked to the AStA.

Luzie Freitag: Half introduction and half invitation for the project. It's a lot of work to communicate to all the universities and all the people.

Theodor (Gast): Es geht da auch um den Chaos Computer Club. Es sind professionelle hacker. Man könnte uns ein großes Netzwerk aufbauen. Wir könnten jetzt einmal abstimmen.

Morgen um 12 Uhr bin ich im Lesecafe und kann mein Projekt erklären. Es ist eine globale Studentenvereinigung. Es geht darum, dass wir zusammen unsere Werte erklären können. Das Projekt bringt uns mit Geld und Vernetzung zusammen.

Julian Baumann: Ich stelle einen GO-Antrag auf Vertagung.

Vivien Pejic: Gegenrede und Vorschlag die Redeliste schließen und dann AStA-Struktur abstimmen und dann die AStA-Wahl abzuhalten.

Luzie Freitag: Der richtige Antrag dazu kommt jetzt also noch. Wir wollten euch nur dazu informieren.

Julian Baumann: Der GO-Antrag wurde gerade gestellt. Der zweite Antrag für das Projekt wurde gerade erst gestellt. Ich will erst meines. Können wir das also vertagen?

Vivien Pejic: Ich bin dafür das wir den Antrag zur Behandlung annehmen.

Abstimmung über GO-Antrag auf Verschiebung des Antrags "International +1": (13/1/2) angenommen -> Antrag wird auf die nächste Sitzung verschoben.

Antrag: Frage der Beschlussfähigkeit: Ja: 17

Theodor: Come at 12 tomorrow to Lesecafe to get further information.

Antrag SDS: AStA Struktur: (16/1/0) angenommen/accepted

Ole (Gast): I apply for KuZe department at AStA. I want to work as a link between AStA and KuZe. I want to work well on that.

AStA-Wahl von Ole für das KuZe Referat: (16/0/1) – gewählt/elected

Ole nimmt die Wahl an.

6. Initiativanträge / Initiative proposals

6.1 [S2008] Nil Umbau / Nil Conversion

Florian Rumprecht: Like I wrote in my mail, we need 40.000€ for the Nil. I gave you the concept, the calculation. I think it is a good deal. I asked Bahne if it would effect the HH. He said it is okay to pay.

Vivien Pejic: How urgent is it to vote on that today?

Florian Rumprecht: There will be a meeting of AStA in the morning, of the UP in the evening. The UP waited and we should vote on that. I am afraid the UP could press the AStA on that. If we vote on that today the topic is done, that would be good. It is not very urgent.

Jonathan Wiegers: The topic of Nil is a topic on joure fix. The UP pressures the students to make commitments to the Nil. Tobias, Bahne and me will go to joure fix tomorrow. As a political thing I

would like the StuPa to send someone to the meeting.

The process on Nil is a long term project. I think its the fault of the UP that we have to pay so much. I think the students should pay the money for the club.

Florian Rumprecht: Wir haben uns als Nil am Joure Fix beteiligt. Es wäre prima, wenn wir auch jemanden schicken. Ich verstehe warum manche nur für den Club und nicht den Bau zahlen sollen. Aber die Uni hat zweckgebundene Mittel, beim Betrieb spielen die Ministerien mit rein. Die Studierendenschaft sollte sich mit einem Betrag also an diesem Projekt beteiligen (5-10%). Ich fänd es prima wenn wir das beschließen. Es wird dort sehr viel gebaut. Man kann sich die Kosten vorstellen. Es kommen aber dann zum Betrieb neue Kosten auf uns zu, das ist klar. Aber wir sollten uns hier nicht rauswinden.

Jonathan Wiegers: I think the 40.000€ is a settling. I want to make clear what we pay for. I think it should be clear we pay for the students. The StuPa should write a statement for the students.

Vivien Pejic: Do you accept that in your proposal?

Florian Rumprecht: I would, but there are people asking for trouble. I want to avoid that. In this time we woked together with the UP and I do not want to destroy that. We can work something out.

Michael Mühl: 40.000€ may sound very much. But it is not much, because it is a good deal. Ich stimme Florian zu. It is not much we have to pay.

Marina Savvides: I would suggest to vote on 40.000€ and then on making a document.

Florian Rumprecht: Ich will das Geld sicher haben. Aber ich bin eher dafür.

Jonathan Wiegers: We will not make a provocative statement but a political one. We just point out that 40.000 is for the students and not the UP.

Florian Baumann: Okay yes, that is okay.

Marina accepts, withdraws her proposal.

Vivien Pejic: Kann man das im Vertrag aufschreiben, dass wir nicht alle Einrichtungen zahlen?

Florian Rumprecht: Ja da gibt es schon Vereinbarungen, so viel müssen wir nicht zahlen. Die Uni darf wegen Zweckbindung nicht alles zahlen, aber es geht viel. Die Reinigung wird von der Uni gezahlt. Wir können uns mit denen absprechen. Die Uni hilft, wo sie darf.

Theresa Hradilak: Das klingt solide, Respekt! Zum Statement: Wir wollen das natürlich vorher sehen und über das Statement konkret abstimmen.

Florian Rumprecht: Ja, wir arbeiten da zusammen und der AStA gibt Zitate.

Jonathan Wiegers: I want to add: The free space: There is inventory needed. We could bind that document payment to the payment to the nil inventory.

Annahme Behandlung des Antrags: (17/0/0) – angenommen/accepted

Abstimmung Antrag: (17/0/0) angenommen/accepted

6. Sonstiges / Further matters

The seating is closed at 21.55. Die Sitzung wird um 21:55 Uhr beendet.